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Dates for Your Diary 

The Chalgrave News team produce The Chalgrave News in good faith and do all we can to ensure that no offence 
is caused to any individual or organisation.  

We also reserve the right not to publish articles and contributions submitted to us if they do not comply  
with our policy. 

Day/Date Event Location/Contact Time 

3rd Tuesday of each month Parish Council Meeting Memorial Hall 7.30pm 

Every other Sunday Quiz Night Plough Inn 8.00pm 

Mondays Dominoes Plough Inn  

Mondays & Fridays Live entertainment Queen’s Head 7.30pm 

Wednesdays Darts Queen’s Head  

Thursdays Dominoes Queen’s Head  

Weekdays Book Club Noeleen Thompson  

2nd Tuesday of each month W.I. Memorial Hall 8-10pm 

Sunday, 22nd June Afternoon tea All Saints’ Church 2.30pm 

Sunday, 29th June Tony Smith Classic Car 
Event Plough Inn 3.30pm 

Saturday/Sunday, 28/29th 
June Beer Festival Plough Inn  

Saturday, 5th July Chalgrave Games Memorial Hall 1pm 

Sunday, 13th July Classic Car & Bike Show Plough Inn 3.30pm 

Saturday/Sunday, 12/13th 
July Beer Festival Plough Inn  

Deadline for next edition: Monday, 18 August 2014 
Please submit entries by email to: 

thechalgravenews@live.co.uk 
Or by phone to: Roger Parker on 01525 874910 

Front Cover: A Chalgrave lamb with its mother, April 2014 
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Editorial 
It seems less than three months ago that the last edition of the News was 

being assembled and here we go again! Winter, such as it was, has gone, 

spring has sprung and summer is just around the corner. We didn’t have 

much of a winter—lots of rain, admittedly, but temperatures were above the 

average and frosts were few and far between. And where was the snow? This 

must have been the �irst winter for many years when there has been no 

snow.  

But that’s enough of the British passion for discussing the weather. Let’s talk 

about this edition of the News—as well as all the regular features, we carry 

reports on a number of events over the past quarter, including the Parish 

Assembly, attended by our local MP, a second beer festival in aid of the 

Queen’s Head, a race night in support of the Chalgrave Sports Club, and, of 

course, the annual fund-raising quiz in aid of the Chalgrave News.  

There is also an account by Julia Marsh of the dietary requirements of Chops, 

her pet pig, whose appetite for the odd and bizarre seems insatiable. We also 

carry an amusing article by a new contributor, local vet Peter Harding. On a 

more serious note, one of our Parish Councillors, Mike Wells, has written a 

piece to explain the Community Speed Watch campaign, intended to educate 

passing drivers into obeying the speed limit in Tebworth and Wing�ield.  

There are more events coming up over the summer, including a couple of 

classic car rallies which are timed to coincide with beer festivals organised 

by The Plough. And, naturally, there are the Chalgrave Games, which this 

year has a theme of remembering the World Wars.  

We are also running a Garden Competition over the summer so keep making 

sure your gardens look immaculate! 

Remember, we welcome your own stories, (clean!) jokes and 
photos, so please get in touch if you have anything you would like to 

include in the News. Contact details are given opposite. 
 

This edition of the Chalgrave News, as well as past editions, can 
also be read online at www.chalgrave.org. Also visit this website for 
information on the Parish Council, parish history, the Memorial Hall, 

local organisations, and much more. 
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PLOUGH INN CLASSIC CAR AND BIKE 
SHOW, WITH BBQ 

Sunday, 13th July 
Pitches are available at the show to sell your goods  

(but, sorry, no food or drink pitches) 

All in aid of Keech Hospice Care 

For more details, and to book your car, bike or pitch, 
please phone Ken on 07813 

758401 

SUNDAY, JUNE 29TH 2014 

TONY SMITH  CLASSIC CAR & 
BEER FESTIVAL 
Bar open 12.00–23.00 

Barbecue 16.00 

THE PLOUGH INN,  
TEBWORTH ROAD, WINGFIELD 

BEDFORDSHIRE, LU7 9QH 
01525 873077 

www.theploughinn.com  

Enjoy a celebration of cars and real 
ales – 

Bring your special car, classic or 
otherwise  

Barbecue 
— 

Plenty of parking 
— 

Everyone  welcome  

Lesley Smith  
01525 874716 

Ltm.smith@btinternet.com  
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View from the House: Andrew Selous MP 
Andrew Selous is the MP for South West Bedfordshire and can 

be contacted on andrew.selous.mp@parliament.uk   
or 01582 662 821 

AN NHS WE CAN BE PROUD OF  

A very important part of my job as a local MP is to make sure that our 

NHS is delivering really good care for local people. We are fortunate 

to have a very well regarded Luton and Dunstable Hospital as well as dedicated GPs 

and community health staff. Of course from time to time things go wrong, as they do 

in any organisation and I am always available to my constituents to take up any 

particular concerns they may have. 

I have raised concerns in the past about aspects of orthopaedic care at the Luton and 

Dunstable Hospital and I believe that improvements have been made since then. 

There were concerns before last winter that our accident and emergency 

departments would not be able to cope but it is very good news that A&E targets 

have been met both for the last quarter and for the last year as a whole despite there 

being over 100 more admissions each week since the previous year. On average, 

waiting times in A&E have fallen from more than 70 minutes under the last 

government to 30 minutes now. Our A&E departments are treating on average 2,000 

more people every day within four hours compared to what happened before 2010. 

Across the whole of the NHS 800,000 more operations have been carried out every 

year under this government and at the same time mixed sex wards have been 

virtually eliminated and hospital infections halved. In addition, waiting times are 

lower at 18, 26 and 52 weeks than at any time under the last government. Many 

patients have also bene�itted from the new Cancer Drugs Fund. 

The reforms which we have introduced are enabling £1 billion in back of�ice savings 

to be redirected into front line care enabling 1,700 more nurses and 7,000 more 

doctors to be employed. 

The direction the coalition government has taken in England is in sharp contrast to 

what has happened in Wales where the Government there has cut NHS spending and 

with a result that a third of Welsh patients are now waiting more than 8 weeks for a 

scan compared to just 1% in England. 

The government is determined that the lessons of the Mid Staffordshire Hospital 

scandal will be learnt. We now have a Chief Inspector of Hospitals who has put 14 

hospitals in special measures. These hospitals are being turned around. MORI polling 

shows that the number of people who feel they are being treated with dignity and 

respect by the NHS has gone up by 10% to the highest level ever.  
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Cllr Mark Versallion is our Central Bedfordshire Councillor, 
representing the ward of Heath & Reach, which includes 
Chalgrave Parish. 

North of Houghton Regis — I continue to meet with CBC of�icers on 

the implications for the parish of the 7,000 homes north of Houghton 

Regis. The A5–M1 link road is a welcome development and will no 

doubt improve the current traf�ic situation. Construction of the road 

begins this summer. However, I will continue to work on mitigating or 

avoiding altogether any adverse impacts upon Chalgrave Parish. 

East of Leighton-Linslade — These two planning applications for 2,500 homes are 

progressing. The �irst half, known as Clipstone, was approved at CBC’s development 

management meeting on 28 February, and as usual I spoke at that committee representing our 

concerns and achieved two conditions to the approval. Refusing the application was simply not 

an option; the opportunity for that was a decade ago but we can still, and have, mitigated some 

of the consequences of the development: that routing of construction traf�ic avoids the villages 

where possible and the easing of one particular point of traf�ic �low in and out of the 

developments. The former condition will of course be more easily achieved when the A5–M1 

link road comes into service. The second half of the planning application known as 

Chamberlain’s is expected at June’s committee. 

Mile Tree Road — Some good news on this continuing saga of an attempted traveller site. I 

have fought this unlawful tarmacking of a �ield in Green Belt since it began in October 2012 but 

after CBC did everything legally possible to stop it, including 24-hour security, Secretary of 

State Eric Pickles granted two years temporary permission last Autumn. So disgusted with his 

decision and at my behest, CBC initiated a High Court Action to have his decision overturned. 

Just as our date in court was arriving, the Department acquiesced, acknowledging the decision 

was �lawed and has now referred it back to the Planning Inspector. So, we will now see a new 

set of dates later this year where another Planning Inspector will visit Bedfordshire for a few 

days and attempt to come to a new decision, which he will then recommend to the Secretary of 

State. This is such an important issue, not just for Bedfordshire but for the country, that I 

believe it is one of the basic duties of local government to defend the English countryside and 

apply the same rules of fairness to everyone, whether settled or traveller. 

No Council Tax Increase — Since 2009 when Central Bedfordshire Council was created 

central government funding reductions, as a result of the national debt crisis, has meant £45 

million has been taken out of Central Bedfordshire’s budgets. However, CBC is determined not 

to pass on this funding problem by raising tax on residents. Instead the Council has made 

ef�iciencies and savings throughout its 100+ services. I have been representing our concerns, 

as rural communities do have some unique differences to towns, and I am grateful for the 

supportive correspondence from residents, which has helped me to argue for our villages. 

Besides working on our behalf at planning committees and other meetings, Mark continues to 
work on issues brought to him at his regular ward surgeries or when contacted through his of�ice. 
He also attends the monthly parish council meetings of the seven villages he represents. If you 
have any questions or concerns Mark can be contacted on 01525 234 000 or via 
www.centralbedfordshire.gov.uk/markversallion which also lists his upcoming surgery dates. 

Councillor Mark Versallion 
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Chairman of the Parish Council 
2014 Chairman’s Report—presented at the 
Annual Parish Assembly on 22nd April 2014 
The Parish Council consists of myself as the Chairman and I am also one of 

the Council representatives of the West Trust; Ken Green who is the Vice 

Chairman and heads up the Footpaths Committee and has responsibility 

for the Website; Daniel Osborn who is on the Planning Committee, is our 

Police Liaison as well as the second Council representative on the West 

Trust; Debbie Hampson also on the Planning Committee and leads the 

Pond Project; Roger Mence who is able to attend many external meetings 

on our behalf; Mike Wells who leads the traf�ic calming measures including 

Speedwatch. Sharon Brown stepped down from the Council earlier this 

year – we thank her for her contribution to the running of the Council. We 

will be looking to co-opt someone new onto the council. And Lesley Smith 

who is our Parish Clerk. 

As always the past year has been a very active one for the Parish Council. In 

case you are not aware we do a lot of work behind the scenes. We work on 

a voluntary basis trying to do as much as we can for our local community. 

As well as our monthly meetings and individual responsibilities we attend 

local and area meetings where decisions can be made that affect our Parish, 

we lobby MP’s and local councillors, we defend the rural nature of our 

community, we encourage and support local activities, we look for ways of 

improving facilities and the infrastructure, we strive to keep our 

community spirit and, as your representatives, we listen to you.  

Once again it would appear that the Parish Council has increased the 

precept – this year by 1.5%. This is the amount that the Parish Council gets 

from your Council Tax Bill. At our meeting in February we decided that we 

would again not increase the precept this year. The 

increase has come from Central Beds Council. CBC 

calculates the amount householders pay for the 

precept by dividing what we ask for by the number of 

Band D properties in the Parish. There are, however, 

some Band D properties that, because of special 

circumstances, will get a reduced rate and be charged 

at a Band C rate. In the past Central Government has 

paid the difference direct to the Councils. Central 
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Government has now stopped this. Now CBC calculates the tax base by 

dividing the number of Band D properties paying the Band D rate. This has 

meant that the number of Band D properties paying the Band D rate has 

fallen and hence the increase. Central Government has provided funding to 

local authorities to cover any loss of revenue from the reduction of Band D 

properties. Central Government expected Local Authorities to pass down this 

funding to Town and Parish Councils so that there would not be an increase 

in the precept. Central Beds is one of only 17 Authorities not to pay back the 

increase.  

Our precept is £6,500 per year. Between a quarter and a third of our precept 

we receive from you goes straight back into our community in the form of 

grants and awards. We keep a third for contingencies and the rest is used in 

the running of the Council activities. 

The accounts can be viewed via the Clerk, as can all Parish Council 

documentation – minutes of meetings, correspondence, accounts, etc – if you 

are a resident of the Parish. 

Planning is one of our many concerns, both at a Parish and County level. At a 

County and National level we are very vocal in our determination to protect 

the Green Belt. We want to maintain the rural nature of our Parish so we are 

keeping a careful watch on the housing development that will be coming 

toward our Parish from Houghton Regis. The A5/M1 link road will be the 

barrier to the development. Once the A5/M1 link road is opened there will be 

a weight ban on traf�ic through Tebworth plus we might get other traf�ic 

calming measures. 

You also need to be aware that there may be a Planning Application for a 

Solar Panel farm at Chalgrave Manor Farm.  

We are concerned about the provision of Traveller and Gypsy sites. Whilst 

our Parish is not directly involved, our neighbouring Parishes are involved. 

We saw only recently in Harlington and Toddington the negative impact that 

some sections of the Traveller community can cause. However, we are 

heartened by the questions raised and debate in Parliament about de�ining a 

traveller and questioning why there appears to be one set of planning laws 

for the travelling community and another for the rest of the country. We are 

pleased that our MP Andrew Selous is central in raising these issues. 

We will be doing more to monitor speeding through the Parish. Mike is 

working with the Police on the Speedwatch campaign. This involves speed 

checks using a mobile speed sign in both Tebworth and Wing�ield. 
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Registration numbers of speeding vehicles are noted, we can send the 

numbers to the Police and they send out a letter to the owner of the vehicle. If 

they are reported a second time they get a stronger letter – the third time 

they get a visit from the Police. Other Parishes are also involved in 

Speedwatch and registration numbers are coordinated by the Police. 

We continue to pressure Highways to repair our roads which have suffered 

over the winter. You will have seen that some work has been done but there 

is still more to do. We also concerned about the temporary patching. We trust 

the Central Beds will apply for funding from the money set aside by the 

Government for road repairs after the extreme wet weather. 

The unprecedented amount of rain that we have had at the end of last year 

and the beginning of this year has led to �looding in Parkview Lane, Hill Close, 

Hockcliffe Road and down The Lane. We are getting all the gulleys cleared and 

we are in contact with Highways to look for solutions to Parkview Lane and 

Hill Close. You may remember we spent a considerable amount on Parkview 

Lane a few years ago and the �looding was cured – it may be that the 

soakaway has silted up or we may have to �ind a way of channelling the 

excess water. 

There has been an increase in crime in our Parish. Please be vigilant and lock 

up sheds, windows and doors. If you see anything suspicious please report it 

to the Police or to Dan, myself or any of the Parish Council. We get 

information about crime in our Parish from the Police – we would like even 

more information particularly the percentage increase or decrease. 

Finally the Millennium Youth and the Community Awards for 2013. We have 

some nominations which is great. Both awards are to recognise a signi�icant 

achievement or community service. The Millennium Youth Award is for 18 

years and under and is a ‘well done’ for academic or sporting achievement, 

contribution to the community, overcoming dif�iculties, or other signi�icant 

achievement. The Community Award is for over 18’s and is a ‘thank you’ for 

service to the community. If you have a nomination please contact the Clerk, 

Lesley Smith, or any of the councillors asap. 

You are invited to any of our meetings. They are usually on the third Tuesday 

of the month in the Memorial Hall at 7:30. 

Phil Parry, Chairman 

The Parish Council has a vacancy for a new Councillor. It will be a co-option.  
If you are interested please inform the Clerk – Lesley Smith 
(chalgravepc@btinternet.com).  
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Computer Corner 
Hello and welcome to the latest Computer Corner column, written by Mike 
Wells of Chalgrave IT Solutions. 

Whilst casting around for topics for this edition I looked through 

what we’d covered previously – and many of the topics are as 

relevant now as when we �irst wrote about them. 

So here’s a quick reminder of what we’ve covered: 

1. USB pen drives – great for local, portable storage of data but do NOT use them as the only 

place you store data – they are too liable to loss and damage. 

2. Backup – if there is the only one word you remember from this column make it this one – 

we are STILL having this conversation with people. If you care about your information, 

photos, music, etc, PLEASE make sure you have it backed up somewhere. The pain of the 

cost of the backup (which could be hard drive, cloud storage, writable CDs/DVDs) is 

nothing compared to the loss of the data - and neither Scott nor I enjoy the phone call 

telling people that the data is unrecoverable! 

3. Updates – keep your software up to date – whether it’s Windows, your anti-virus solution 

or any of the many tools you have installed on your machine it is important to keep them 

up to date. Many of them have automatic updating facilities – but they still need to be 

actioned and checked. If you want assistance with this then you could consider our 

inexpensive monthly service Chalgrave Total Care which can check and perform these 

updates for you. 

4. Scam phone calls – yes, they’re still happening – and on my home phone number which 

always makes me laugh! I haven’t answered yet (it’s always been Nicola) but I intend to 

lead them a merry dance if I do… expect an update in here when it happens. 

5. Ransomware – malware which encrypts your data (effectively making it useless) unless 

you pay for a key to unlock it. The main guard against this is vigilance – your anti-virus 

solution may not help! Primarily distributed through email attachments which look like 

they’ve come from a reputable organisation, e.g. Royal Mail, Fedex, Paypal, HMRC. 

6. Windows XP – end of support by Microsoft. I thought I’d make you aware that although 

of�icial support ended on 8th April 2014, Microsoft released a patch on 2nd May which was 

made available for Windows XP as well. This is a re�lection of the severity of the 

vulnerability – and at least they did the right thing on this occasion. But bear in mind that 

they didn’t have to – and next time they might not. So if you’re still using Windows XP 

make sure you’re 100% up to date with Windows Updates – and consider whether it’s 

time to update… 

If you should require any advice or assistance with the matters raised in this article, please 

feel free to contact us at pchelp@chalgrave.it. And of course if you need our help on any other 

IT related matter please call us on 01525 213126 or 07780 002551. We look forward to 

hearing from you. 

Until the next edition. 

Mike  

Mike 
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Annual Parish Assembly 
The 22nd April saw the Annual Parish 

Assembly, otherwise known as the “Annual 

Get-Together”, taking place in the Memorial 

Hall. This is an informal occasion when 

everyone from Chalgrave is invited to come 

along and hear what has been happening in 

the Parish over the past year, and what’s 

planned for the following year. It also 

provides a great opportunity for questions to 

be asked, and for any grievances to be aired. 

Phil Parry, 

Chairman of the 

Parish Council, took charge of the meeting 

and set proceedings going with a report from 

the Council (see earlier in this edition for 
Phil’s report). Next up was the special guest 

for the evening, our local MP Andrew Selous, 

who gave a parliamentarian’s overview of 

issues affecting the area, such as 

employment, crime and health. Jim Tombe, 

Head of Transport Strategy & Countryside 

Services at Central Bedfordshire Council, 

followed with an account of transport issues, 

including the building of the A5–M1 link road 

which is due to start in earnest this summer, 

for completion by early 2017 at the latest. 

An issue that generated 

much interest amongst the 

audience concerned the 

speeding of vehicles, 

including HGVs, through our 

villages. Mike Wells, from 

the Parish Council, has 

written a separate article on 
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this elsewhere in the News. The 

possibility of having traf�ic lights 

installed at the junction of 

Tebworth Road and the A5 was 

also raised as this is a dangerous 

junction, and the site of past fatal 

accidents. However, the 

responsibility for making this 

junction safer lies with the 

Highways Agency which was not 

represented at the meeting. 

The evening also saw brief reports 

presented on behalf of local bodies 

and organisations, including 

the Sports Club, the Book Club, 

the WI, the Plough, the Queen’s 

Head, the Chalgrave Memorial 

Hall Committee, the Senior 

Citizens’ Committee and, of 

course, the Chalgrave News. 

Regrettably, as in previous 

years, the attendance this year 

was disappointingly low. It is a great pity that more locals don’t drop in 

for this annual event. 

Especially as the 

evening is always 

rounded off with 

copious amounts of 

delicious sandwiches 

and cakes, 

complemented with 

wine, beer and soft 

drinks – all free of 

charge! 
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The Church of England 
 
 

 
 
 

All Saints Parish Church, Chalgrave & 
St George of England Parish Church, Toddington  

www.stgeorgetoddington.org.uk / www.allsaintschalgrave.org.uk 
Rector ~ The Rev’d Anne Crawford 872298 

Sunday Worship 
All Saints, Chalgrave 

9.30am ~ Parish Eucharist 
St George’s Toddington 

8am ~ Holy Communion (2nd & 4th Sundays) 
11am ~ Parish Eucharist 

A warm welcome awaits you at all our services.  St George’s Church is open every 
day during daylight hours, offering a peaceful place for personal prayer and 

reflection. All Saints, because of its more isolated location, cannot be left unlocked, 
but a key is available from Church Cottage or from either churchwarden  

or the Rector.  

For information about christenings, weddings, funerals, affirmation of marriage 
vows, house blessings or any other special celebration services, please contact the 

Rector. General information is available on both churches’ websites. 

Messy church happens in the Wilkinson Church Hall on the 
last Friday of every month (usually!) from 3.30pm - 5.30pm and 
is open to everyone from babes in arms to grannies and 
grandpas. Crafts, worship, food and lots of fun. See church 
website for up-to-date info. Our next Messy Church ~ 27th June. 

Messy Tea & Toast ~ 2nd Friday each month in the Wilkinson Hall from 9am. 
Just drop the kids off at school and then come along with 
friends and enjoy a cuppa and one of our famous toasted 
teacakes. All welcome! 

22nd June ~ Afternoon Tea at All Saints, Chalgrave  
2.30pm-5pm  

Details of all our fundraising events are available elsewhere in this 
magazine and online 
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OOne more step along the road I go…… 
Summer is here at last and for lots of people it’s time to dust down the suitcase 
and prepare for that longed-for holiday in the sun. For Christians the early 
summer months can be a time when thoughts turn to the possibility of pilgrim-
age and there are lots of opportunities to join in some of the large festivals in 
this country and further afield.  
A pilgrimage is a journey of faith—a journey with God, to God. Many Chris-
tians express this inner journey of faith through symbolic action, they make a 
physical journey to a holy place, taking time out to travel to a place which 
holds spiritual significance for them personally and for the Christian Church. 
People often make a mini pilgrimage as part of a holiday, to a cathedral per-
haps, or another ancient place of worship; they may even visit the final resting 
place of a family member. Pilgrimages can take many forms, the important 
thing is that a physical journey is involved to replicate the inner spiritual jour-
ney we make with God.  
For many people of faith a structured pilgrimage journey, taken over several 
days or weeks, is an experience which enriches our relationship with God, it 
provides lots of time for thinking and praying without being hemmed in by the 
usual responsibilities of everyday life, and it gives an opportunity to journey 
with people we wouldn’t normally encounter. There is time for walking and 
talking and sharing experiences of God, of working out problems, of wrestling 
with doubts and confronting fears. It can be a time of great personal discovery 
as well as a time to deepen and strengthen our relationship with God. It’s true 
to say that the more we learn about God, the more we discover about ourselves. 
Pilgrimage journeys to the world’s traditional holy sites, eg, Jerusalem, Rome, 
Lourdes, Lindisfarne, are always popular and can be taken at any time of the 
year, but in June and July many Christians take time out to walk one of the 
most famous pilgrim routes, that of the Camino, the road to Santiago de Com-
postela in Northern Spain. Pilgrims walk hundreds of miles from across all 
parts of Europe to reach the city’s great cathedral in time to celebrate the feast 
of St James, the patron saint of pilgrimage, on the 25th July. For many it’s a 
life-changing experience. It’s a tough journey, walking hundreds of miles over 
difficult and often hostile terrain, but dealing with the physical and emotional 
challenges of pilgrimage, especially when battling against bad weather, coping 
with sore feet and struggling across mountainous terrain, encourages pilgrims 
to rely more deeply on the compassion and support of fellow travellers. And it’s 
in the vulnerability and powerless of human exhaustion and basic need that 
God’s presence is most keenly felt.  
One of the great pilgrimages in this country will take place on 21st June, when 
Christians from all over the world will gather to celebrate the life and witness 
of St Alban. For those of us living in this part of Bedfordshire the journey will 
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be easy in terms of time, distance, terrain and physical resourcefulness, but 
the effect that the journey will have on us may be profound all the same.  
Alban was a British citizen who lived towards the end of the 3rd century in the 
Roman city of Verulamium, a city which now bears his name. The story goes 
that one night Alban gave shelter in his home to a Christian priest who was 
being hunted down by Roman soldiers (it was against the law at that time to be 
a Christian in Britain). Alban had never heard of Jesus, but after listening to 
the priest and being moved by what he learned about him, he wanted others to 
have a chance to hear about Jesus too. When the soldiers finally caught up 
with the priest, Alban swopped clothes with him, giving the priest enough time 
to escape. Alban however was arrested and, after refusing to worship the Ro-
man gods and then declaring himself to be a follower of Jesus Christ, he was 
condemned to death. He was led out of the city and marched across the River 
Ver and up the hill where he was ceremoniously beheaded. And it’s on that 
hillside, and in the great cathedral dedicated to his memory, that Alban’s life 
and faith will be celebrated. St Albans has been a place of Christian pilgrimage 
for 1,700 years and on Saturday 21st June people will gather at his shrine and 
lay red roses there in memory of his love and faithfulness to Jesus Christ. If 
you would like to be part of this vibrant, colourful, awe-inspiring pilgrimage, 
then come along to St Albans and prepare to be changed just a little by the ex-
perience. More details can be found on the cathedral website 
www.stalbanscathedral.org.uk or on our church noticeboard or website. 
With every blessing, 
Anne 
PS ~ If the heading of this little exploration seems familiar, then that might be because you recog-
nise the words from a popular 20th century hymn written by Sydney Carter, folk musician and 
poet. His life will be celebrated in a play written by Chris Rowe and performed at St George’s 
Church Toddington on Sunday 6th July at 5pm. There will be a light supper after the performance, 
with all proceeds being divided equally between The Keech Hospice and All Saints and St George’s 
churches. For more information see our website at allsaintschalgrave.org.uk. Tickets may be pur-
chased on the door. We look forward to welcoming fellow travellers! 

There will be a Craft & Produce 
Exhibition in St George’s Church, 
Toddington.  
 
Entry forms are available from July. 
 
Please see the last edition of the Chalgrave 
News for details, or email 
toddingtonvillageharvestshow@gmail.com. 
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The Lie by Helen Dunmore 
We have read two books since the last 

review and this was the better of the two.  

Written by Helen Dunmore it is set in 

Cornwall in 1920 and tells the story of 

Daniel Branwell, a young man who has returned 

from the war, which has left him emotionally scarred, 

particularly from seeing his childhood friend, Frederick, killed.  He has no 

family but an old woman, Mary Prescoe, gives him food and shelter in return 

for him working on her small holding.  Mary is dying and makes Daniel 

promise he will bury her on her land and not involve any of the villagers.  This 

is only one lie Daniel has to live with.  He meets up with Frederick’s sister and 

spends his days with her but is tormented by Frederick’s ghost at night. 

On the surface this book has very little going on, it is not a suspense thriller 

nor an action packed novel, but it is very moving and extremely well written.  

We all found ourselves deeply engrossed in this book that showed not only the 

horrors of war but also how others who are left behind are affected. 

The Girl From Station X — My Mother’s Unknown Life by Elisa 
Segrave 
In 1991 when Elisa was struggling with her own health problems as well as 

her mother’s, she comes across some of her mother’s diaries dating back to 

the 1930’s and 50’s.  Elisa and her mother, Anne, had not had the best of 

relationships, the early years were, however, idyllic with a privileged lifestyle 

in Surrey, but with the death of her brother in 1955 that all changed and her 

mother slid into alcoholism.  The diaries opened up a whole new world and 

vision of her mother’s early life.  Anne’s youth was one of travel, hunt balls and 

shopping, however, when the war broke out Anne was quick to join the 

Women's Auxiliary Air Force and spent many years working in various posts 

within intelligence, notably Station X at Bletchley Park.   

This was a very disappointing book, we were expecting an insight into the 

fascinating work done at Bletchley Park during the war, but this was not 

detailed until well into the book.  It was mainly about the mother/daughter 

relationship, the resentment felt by Elisa which very often stood in the way of 

her mother’s story.  Not one to be recommended unfortunately. 

Noeleen Thomson 

Book Club 
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So I rang up British Telecom and said ‘I want to report a nuisance caller’. He said 
‘Not you again.’ 

—ooOOoo— 

I saw this bloke chatting up a cheetah and I thought, ‘He’s trying to pull a fast one.’ 
Tim Vine 

Everybody's entitled to my opinion… 
It was a great plan, get Dog pregnant, sell puppies, buy new 

boiler! Regular readers will know that there was a small problem 

with the ‘puppies’ part of this which I will not go into again here. 

However, Suzan had decided we were having a boiler so that was 

that!  

It was duly ordered, �itted and commissioned (I think that means switched on) 

and it all works jolly well. The problem is you spend all that money and on the 

face of it nothing has changed, still heats water, etc, etc, … at least you can look 

at a new suite and think how nice it looks? However, point is, through no fault 

of the installers (who were excellent), we had no water one evening when I 

returned home. A problem with the stop-cock in the garden apparently, 

wouldn’t turn back on! We were promised that a man from the water board 

would turn up later and �ix it, which I didn’t believe, and I was wrong, he did 

turn up and got it back on. He then sprayed the cover pink (not really my 

colour) and left saying other men would return in a day or two to make a 

permanent �ix. Guess what? They did, 2 men in a van (I think they were from 

Liverpool so I made sure the garage was closed obviously!). They immediately 

started to dig up my drive and point out that I had had a ‘kink’ in my pipe since 

the house was built! They �ixed it and left, leaving a hole with plastic fencing 

around it for ‘health and safety’ reasons. I did enquire before they left what 

happens next and I think he said more men would come? They did, and �illed 

the hole in, they left saying more men would come to replace the block paving, 

they did! They left saying men would come to collect the plastic, which was a 

pity as it made a very good tennis net for Millie and me to practise our Tennis! 

They did! And we were back to normal, they made a very good job as well, and 

everything was exactly as it was before!  

Now you know what I am going to say don’t you? Does it really need all those 

visits, different workmen, etc, etc, or could it have been done more ef�iciently 

and therefore eventually saved money on my water bill? Don’t know, but at 

least it all works!  
JP 
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Further Adventures of Chops 
The exploits of the Master of Mayhem appear to have mustered a degree 
of enthusiasm from our readers, several of whom have pressed me for a 
sequel, therefore by popular demand he is back to regale you once again! 

There is never a dull 
moment for the mother of 
a porcine surrogate son, 
but make no mistake, 
such a role is not for the 
faint hearted! A year ago 
I was forced to finally 
relinquish my fantasy 
that Chops could ever fit 
the description of a house 
pet and banish him, 
having replaced two 
sofas (thank goodness for 
ebay) which he had 
destroyed along with numerous coats, a school blazer and other sundry 
items of clothing….books, towels, dishcloths, cupboard handles, the list is 
endless. Even now he rips the end of the occasional towel off the washing 
line in a small gesture of defiance! It was like having a tank-sized toddler 
in the house with the strength of Samson! Child locks had to be fitted to 
the kitchen cupboards although he regularly got the better of those, and if 
I succumbed to the luxury of a lie-in at the weekend the price to pay was 
dear….. utter carnage would await me in the kitchen, which would be 
strewn not only with dried pasta, rice and sugar (what was left of it!) but 
chewed up washing tablets, cleaning fluids and the bottles and packaging 
they had arrived in totally annihilated!  There was the time I made the 
mistake of leaving a box of coca cola on the table…..22 cans, crushed and 
drunk all at once in the blink of an eye. Or the sole occasion he broached 
the staircase and chewed up a tube of mustard coloured hand cream with 
the consistency of butter, smearing it liberally over the pink carpet – he ate 
a whole tube of hand cream once! Or the 8 Easter Eggs, wrappers and all, 
my Green & Blacks birthday chocolate…..I could go on! I must be the only 
person who goes out to buy a new fridge freezer and the most important 
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criterion is not its cubic volume or its energy rating, but that it should 
have no door handles for snouts to get around and open!! His all-time 
favourite snack is a used J cloth, the dirtier the better, and he would climb 
on his hind legs and lean into the sink to get to it. When I came down for 
the second morning in a row to find the floor covered in thick gluey flour 
and the deep fat fryer pulled over to boot, he had cooked his metaphorical 
bacon, or well and truly shot himself in the trotter, and it was curtains for 
his comfy bed on the kitchen sofa. 

With the onset of Winter and in view of his escapology phase I relented 
somewhat and cleared out the porch for him to sleep in, but definitely 
behind a closed door! As a result he has far fewer opportunities for 
domestic destruction these days, but still manages the occasional victory if 
I let my guard down, his most recent dietary supplement being bazuka 
verruca ointment! Potted plants in the garden are a thing of the past and it 
is hanging baskets all the way for the foreseeable future! He certainly 
made short work of those pretty little art nouveau solar lamps I had 
dotted around the flower beds. 

There is not much that hasn’t been sampled by Chops in his eternal quest 
for food……‘The Ibuprofen Incident’ springs to mind, but that is a story 
for another day…..and another issue!!  

To be continued…… 
Julia Marsh 

A message from Peter and Anne Warburton ... 
We just wanted to thank the Chalgrave News for the welcome message 

that appeared in the December edition and for the warm personal 

welcomes of those we have met at the Remembrance Service, New Year’s 

Eve at The Plough, the annual village get-together 

and not forgetting Race Night. We are gradually 

settling in to our new abode and acquainting 

ourselves with local customs and festivals. Can we 

just ask, does everyone’s greenhouse take �light �ive 

days after taking possession?  We look forward to 

getting to know many more of you over the coming 

weeks and months. 
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We currently have 34 members. We meet on the second Tuesday of every month from 

8-10pm at Chalgrave Memorial Hall, Tebworth. The annual subscription is £34.70 – 

cheques made payable to Chalgrave WI. 

We have had a varied agenda including a Pamper Evening, Image Consultant, talks on 

Dream Interpretation, Crystals, Angels, Modern Art, Bletchley Park and Antiques with 

David Fletcher from BBC’s ‘Flog It!’, a Ghostbusting evening at the vicarage, talks from 

a local vet (Peter Harding) and a local magistrate and a belly dancing demonstration.   

We have had a go at �lower arranging, seen a canine partner (a retriever called Ches-

ter) help someone undress themselves and load a washing machine. We have experi-

enced Sound Healing and learned about Mindfulness and women’s self defence! We 

have enjoyed two cheese and wine evenings. 

We have been to the V&A to see the David Bowie Exhibition, to Newmarket races 

where Meatloaf was playing and been to the Dogs at Henlow. A group of us attended 

the Toddington Scout ball and a Burns night supper. 

So quite light on jam and Jerusalem so far…..We don’t take things too seriously – the 

emphasis is on making friends and having fun and on that basis I think we have been 

very successful so far. 

If you are interested please feel free to pop along to one of our meetings or phone me 

for a chat. More information can be found on our Facebook page (Chalgrave WI). 

Debbie Parry,  
President – Chalgrave WI 

Email – debbie.parry@accenture.com  
Mobile – 07770 543797 

WI 

Tue 10 Jun Walk and pub meal – Details to be con�irmed TBC 

Tue 8 Jul Victorian Pharmacy CMH 

Tue 12 Aug No meeting - 

Tue 9 Sep Swishing event CMH 

Sun 21 Sep Sing-a-long-a-Grease – Interactive showing of the 

�ilm, £15 

MK Theatre 

Sun 28 Sep Clay Pigeon Shooting Hockcliffe 

Tue 14 Oct Hair styling/Beauty CMH 

Tue 11 Nov AGM and social CMH 

Tue 9 Dec Christmas event TBC 
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And 
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To advertise in the Chalgrave News, please contact: 

thechalgravenews@live.co.uk 
Or 

01525 873963 / 877327 

Chalgrave News 

Advertising - June 2014 

When contacting an advertiser, please  
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Joyce’s Professional Alterations 
 

Alterations & Repairs Undertaken 
Trousers, Jeans, Skirts, Curtains, etc. 

 
Also: Embroidered Occasion Cards  

made to order 
 

You can find me next to CAPELLO Hair Salon at: 
26, High Street, Toddington 

 
 

Monday, Tuesday, Wednesday & Thursday 10am to 3pm 
 

Please call in. 
 

Tel: 01582 619177 
Mobile: 07989423389 
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VANSAR 
BLINDS 

 
Make your house a home with blinds 
and awnings from Vansar Blinds 
 
*  Local family run business 
*  Fabulous range of fabrics & colours  
*  Choose in the comfort of your 
    own home or workplace  
*  FREE MEASURING & 
 QUOTATIONS 
 
For a Friendly and Reliable Service 

Call 
01525 220477   or   01582 699565 

e - sales@vansarblinds.co.uk 
www.vansarblinds.co.uk  

 

Accounts Tax CIS VAT 
 

Bookkeeping Payroll 
  

Business Start Ups 
 
 

Chartered Accountants 

Unit 2 Hockliffe Business Park, 
Watling Street, 

Hockliffe, Beds LU7 9NB 
 

t: 01525 210085    f: 01525 210095 
e: info@lindseyglover.co.uk 
w: www.lindseyglover.co.uk 
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AAJ AUTOS (TODDINGTON) LTD 
MOT Centre and Mechanical Repairs 

 

Free local delivery and collection 
 

Other services include: 
 

�� MOT’s 
�� Tyres 
�� Exhaust 
�� Servicing 
�� All major repairs 

 
 

-   Competitive Pricing   -  
 
 
 

Opening Hours: 8.00am – 6.00pm Monday - Friday 
 

17-19 High Street, Toddington,  Beds. LU5 6BX 
 

Tel: 01525 872630 
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FLOWERS WITH FLAIR 
G & R LEE MEMORIALS 

FUNERAL TRIBUTES & HEADSTONE PACKAGES 

Choice of fresh �lowers – 

No 1 5ft Casket with your choice of �lowers 

No 2 3ft Casket with your choice of �lowers 

 3 Letter tribute, ie mum, dad, etc 

 1 Single ended spray with your choice of �lowers 

No 3 All of No 2 with an extra 2 posies. 

Then – 

Choice of three headstones with gold leaf �inish or  

enamel �inish with up to 90 letters, with �lower urn then �itted into 

church grounds approximately 6/8 months later. 

 

Price No 1  £1,350.00    

Price No 2   £1,450.00    

Price No 3  £1,550.00 

 

Cemetery fees are separate to this offer and each church is paid a 

cheque through us to the council. 

All our headstones are to BS8415 NAMM SPEC. 

Call LEANNE – 01525 838100  
or RICHARD – 07855 064577  

Flowers with Flair  Flowers with Flair 

The Old Forge  100b Dunstable Street  

Market Square  Ampthill  

Toddington  Bedfordshire 

LU5 6BP  MK45 2JP  

https://www.�lowerswith�lair.org 
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Toddington Fencing Co 
 

Professional Fencing Specialist 
 

All types of Fencing and Gates 
Security Fencing � Patios � Decking 

Single & Double Gates � Concrete Work 
Fence Panels � Trellis � Power Washing 

 

Your Local Fencer 
Best Prices 

30 Years Experience 
Free Quotes 

 

www.toddingtonfencing.co.uk 
 

Tel: 01525 876007 
Mobile: 07909 907631 

 

14 Bradford Road, Toddington, LU5 6EQ 
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K & K PETFOODS 
 

YOUR FRIENDLY LOCAL PETFOOD SHOP 
WHATEVER YOUR NEEDS,  

WE CAN SUPPLY 
 

Horse Feeds and Equipment 
 

Large range of Dog and Cat foods 
(e.g. Hills, IAMS, Eukanuba, Beta, Bakers and 

many more) 
 

Weekly special offers on canned food 
 

All small animals catered for 
 
 

HOME DELIVERY SERVICE AVAILABLE 
 

Open Mondays to Saturdays  
(closed Wednesdays) 

 
Market Square, Toddington    

01525 872003 

To advertise in this 
space please contact 

us: 
 

 
Email: 

thechalgravenews@live.co.uk 
 

Or call 
01525 873963 
01525 877327 

W D I Decorating 
Services 

 

Est since 1987   
�� Local, Reliable & 

Friendly 
�� All Work Guaranteed & 

Fully Insured 
�� All Aspects of Interior & 

Exterior Decorating 
�� Plastering 
�� Wall and Floor Tiling 
�� Carpentry 
�� Plumbing 

 

01525 874062 / 07796 931172 
email: iwd.services@btinternet.com 

 
 

 
36 Toddington Road, Tebworth,  

Leighton Buzzard, Beds. LU7 9QD 

Child-Minding 
 

I am a responsible and mature 
17 year old girl (Yr 12 

student), available for child-
care in the evenings/

weekends. 
 

I live in Tebworth, and so will 
be able to easily get to homes 

in Tebworth and Wingfield. 
 

£5 an hour 
 

Contact: Imogen Parry  
on either:  

01525 875169  
or  

07860 347631 
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Don’t Forget Big  
Discounts on  

Servicing, Repairs  
and MOT’s! 

 
�� Free Delivery and Collection for Tebworth 

and Wingfield Residents 
 
�� Free loan car if you need one 
 
�� Nobody beats us on price or quality for 

anything! 
 
�� See Back Page for full Advert 

 
Contact Wright Vehicle Solutions Ltd  

and speak to John Parker 
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STUART DREW ELECTRICAL SERVICES 
 
 

**Part P Certified**    **Member of the ECA** 
 

From extra lights & sockets to rewires. 
For a professional, courteous service with  

free estimates and all work guaranteed, 
please call me. 

 

Fully Qualified & Insured 
 

Over 30 Years Experience 
 

29 Lincoln Way 
Harlington

Beds.  
LU5 6NG 

Telephone 
 

01525 875965 
 

07941 812662 

Toddington Mowers 
  

Professional and Domestic  
Garden Machinery Servicing 

 

Shears  Hedge Cutters  Strimmers   
Mowers (Petrol and Electric) 
Rotorvators  Ride on Mowers   
Any other Garden Equipment 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Free  local collection and delivery  

Concessions for OAPs 
 

07949 178971 (mobile) 
 

Friendly and efficient service 
 

Bob Williamson 
The Old Dairy, Long Lane Farm, Toddington 

Email:  bob@toddingtonmowers.co.uk 

Toddington Tennis Club      
Rear of Recreation Ground, Luton 
Road, Toddington, Beds. 
 
We are a friendly Club and are 
keen to welcome new members 
of all ages and ability levels. We have 3 all
-weather carpet courts (with floodlights) 
and play in the South Bedfordshire leagues 
in both Summer and Winter. Tournaments 
and Coaching are also available for all lev-
els. Come along and try us out — we have 
social tennis sessions for adults on Tuesday 
evenings from 7pm and on Sunday morn-
ing from 10am. Tennis balls, refreshments 
and floodlights are provided. Just bring 
your racquet!  
 
For membership details contact Geoff 
Betts on 01525 634240 
or email tennis_club@hotmail.com 
You can also visit our website at 
www.toddingtontennisclub.co.uk  
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Theresa and Roger Burden 
Welcome you to 

 
TTHE PLOUGH INN 

Wingfield 
 

16th Century Coaching Inn 
Fullers Brewery 

 
Serving Good Food & Real Ales 

 
Front & Rear Gardens 

Large Car Park 
Conservatory (also available for hire for  

private parties up to 25 people) 

Quiz night every other Sunday evening 

Cribbage and dominoes teams 
Discount for local residents on Monday and Tuesday 

evenings (on production of voucher) 
 
 

Telephone: 01525 873077 
Website: www.theploughinn.com 

Email: rogerandt@theploughinn.com 

`We take the pain out of IT’ 
 

�� New computer sales and installation, including accessories 
�� Computer maintenance and repair including upgrades and virus removal 
�� Broadband, network, router setup and support 
�� Our new `Chalgrave Total Care’ service provides a complete 24/7 software update  

solution giving you peace of mind, knowing that all your programs are up to date 
 

Our staff are Microsoft certified, ensuring quality expertise you can trust 
   Friendly efficient service with special rates for Chalgrave Parish customers 
If you need help please call Mike or Scott for a no obligation discussion on: 

 
 01525 213126 / 07780 002551    

Email: pchelp@chalgrave.it  /  Website: www.chalgrave.it 
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Osteopathy 

Cranial Osteopathy 

Naturopathy 

Pregnancy Massage 

Sports Massage 
 

Arthritic and Rheumatic Pain 

Back Ache, Back Pain, Sciatica and Nerve Pain 

Neck Pain, Headaches and Migraine prevention 

Frozen Shoulder, Tennis Elbow and General joint pains 

Circulatory problems, Cramps, Inability to relax and Muscle Spasms  

Digestion problems 

Fibromyalgia and Chronic Pain Syndromes 

Sports Injuries 

Pregnancy Care 

Free ½ hour checks for babies & toddlers up to 3 years old  
 

Appointments: Monday-Friday 8am-10pm and Saturday 9am-6pm 
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To advertise in  
this magazine please  

contact us: 
  

Email: 
thechalgravenews@live.co.uk 

  
Phone: 

01525 873963 or 01525 877327 
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To advertise in the Chalgrave News please contact us – 
 

email: 
thechalgravenews@live.co.uk 

 
or call: 

01525 873963 
01525 877327 
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Chalgrave Memorial Hall 
Fees and Charges effective from 1st February 2014 

��Bank Holidays/New Year’s Eve – Rates 
on application 

��Committee Room available for hire 
separately when Hall not hired – Rates on 
application 

�� **Block/Regular booking discount of up 
to 15% available 

��Bookings outside above hours subject to 
individual rates on application. 

��Non-refundable deposit of 50% of the 
booking fee payable to confirm booking.   

�� £200 damage deposit required on all 
bookings  - refundable in full subject to no 
damage caused to Hall, contents, 
equipment or grounds and the Hall and 
grounds being left in a clean and tidy 
state. NB should the cost of reparation to 
the Hall contents or equipment exceed the 
deposit then the Committee reserve the 
right to pursue the balance. 

 
FOR BOOKINGS PLEASE 

TELEPHONE:  
07775 851275  

*NB. Hall must be vacated and locked up by this time. 

Period 
Parish Resident 

Individual and Parish 
Voluntary  

Community Groups 

**Non-Parish  
Resident 

or 
Parish  

Commercial 

**Non-Parish  
Organisation/ 
Commercial 

MONDAY TO  FRIDAY       

9am – 6pm £6 per hour £12 per hour £15 per hour 

6pm – 11pm* £6 per hour £15 per hour £20 per hour 
FRIDAY       

6pm – 12 midnight* £100 £200 £225 
SATURDAY       

9am – 6pm £7 per hour £17 per hour £20 per hour 

6pm – 12 midnight* £100 £225 £275 

12.30pm – 12  
midnight* £125 £275 £325 

SUNDAY       

10am – 10pm* £7 per hour £17 per hour £22 per hour 
‘WEEKEND RATE’       
(Friday 6pm to Sun-

day 12 noon) 
NB Hall must be  
vacated at 11pm  

Friday and 12 mid-
night Saturday 

£225 £450 £550 
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Chalgrave News Editorial Roger Parker thechalgravenews@live.co.uk 01525 874910 

Chalgrave News Advertising Su Parker / Emma Gray thechalgravenews@live.co.uk 01525 873963 
01525 877327 

Police Community Support Officer PCSO Dougie Peklinvanas LPT.LeightonBuzzardLinslade&Rural@ 
bedfordshire.pnn.police.uk 

01582 473411  

Member of Parliament Andrew Selous selousa@parliament.uk 01582 662821 

Secretary to Andrew Selous Sue Howats howats@parliament.uk 01582 662821 

Ward Councillor Mark Versallion mark.versallion@centralbedfordshire.gov.uk 0300 3008555 

Chairman of Parish Council Phil Parry  07831 605600  

Vice Chairman of Parish Council Ken Green  01525 874107 

Parish Council Clerk Mrs Lesley Smith chalgravepc@btinternet.com 01525 874716 

Councillor Daniel Osborn  01525 873920 

Councillor Roger Mence  01525 874516 

Councillor Debbie Hampson  01525 877149 

Councillor and Traffic Calming Mike Wells mikewells@clara.co.uk 01525 877098 

Central Beds Unitary Council   0300 300 8000 

Rector Chalgrave Church Rev Anne Crawford www.chalgravechurch.org.uk 01525 872298 

Church Secretary Bev  01525 210161 

Church Flowers Lesley Colella   07905 241076  

Chairman Chalgrave Memorial Hall Roger Masters  01525 873039 

Memorial Hall Booking Secretary Roger Masters   07831 482556 

Senior Citizens Committee Roger Masters  01525 873039 

West Charity  www.chalgrave.org  

Chalgrave Sports/Cricket Club Roger Burden  01525 873077 

Book Club Noeleen Thomson  01525 872168 

Beavers/Cubs/Scouts David Yirrell  01525 875410 

Rainbows/Brownies/Guides Gill Hiscox  01525 875239 

Toddington Medical Centre  www.toddingtondoctors.co.uk 01525 872222 

Toddington Library   01525 873626 

Electricity Board (Emergency)   0800 7838838 

Water Board (Emergency)   0845 7145145 

Head: St Georges Lower School Mrs Jane Spencer  01525 872360 

Head: Parkfields Middle School Mr Brandon Bravo  01525 872555 

Head: Harlington Upper School Mr Shawn Fell  01525 755100 

Toddington Childcare  Playgroup/am & pm school clubs 01525 875400 

Helping Hands   07882 988270 

Useful Contacts 
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West Charity Deadline 
Please remember to complete and submit your  

applications by 30th June. 
Receipts are required to support all applications – no receipt 

usually means no grant! 

Full details and application forms can be found at 
www.chalgrave.org.  

Please send to completed forms to the Clerk, Mr N B Costin, 
Pond Farm, Wingfield, LU7 9QJ (07896 290530), from whom 

copies of the form are also available. 
(Please take note of the new address given above for Mr Costin.  

Pond Farm is on the corner of Tebworth Road and Hill Close in Wingfield, 
opposite the post box and the telephone box.) 

Had to laugh when I heard a man who had been sentenced to 
13 consecu�ve prison terms (that means 13 years and not 
13x13 by the way) strolled out of an Open Prison the other day, 
not long before he was due to be released. He was caught a few 
days later, [allegedly!] robbing a bank! If this person who 
obviously had a �ny brain had waited a bit he could have 
robbed many banks and probably not been caught as half the 
Police force would not have been looking for him! It’s nice to 
know that prison works in ‘rehabilita�ng offenders’ …. Not! 
Now, another murderer has been let out on ‘Day Release” and 
guess what? Apparently, the Government have ordered an 
emergency review, have they really? Well let me speed things 
up a bit, DON’T KEEP LETTING THEM OUT! That should do it!  

JP 
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Chalgrave Community Speed Watch 
As, hopefully, many of you will be aware the Chalgrave Community Speed 

Watch has been active recently with a presence on the Toddington Road, and 

Tebworth and Wing�ield Road in the past few weeks. We 

have been pleased to note the effect on passing traf�ic is 

quite dramatic and also elicited feedback from a number 

of local residents. I would like to take the time to make 

clear the scope of Community Speed Watch so everyone 

understands what we can hope to achieve. 

Community Speed Watch is an initiative whereby members 
of the community volunteer to address speeding issues identi�ied 
within the local community. Following concerns from local residents about 
speeding in the village we are looking for volunteers to become a part of 
Community Speed Watch.  Speed is a contributory factor in some road collisions 
and experience from other Police areas show that Community Speed Watch 
activity can reduce traf�ic speed. 

Community Speed Watch groups monitor traf�ic speeds using Speed Indication 
Devices at locations that have been checked and approved by the Local Policing 
Team. 

The group wear high visibility jackets and are clearly visible to the speeding 
motorist as they monitor the speed of traf�ic at speci�ic locations.  Standard 
procedures will then be used to identify the registered keeper and cross 
reference it against previous records.  For the speeding motorist who passes 
through the device travelling at 35 mph and above, for the �irst offence a 
warning letter will be sent, for a second offence a �inal warning letter will be 
sent.  Persistent offenders will be targeted for police enforcement.  Offenders 
who have been recorded at travelling far in excess of the speed limit will be 
visited by a member of the Local Policing Team. 

Community Speed Watch is designed to be part of an awareness and education 
programme around speeding vehicles and no enforcement action is taken by the 
volunteers. It is complementary to, and not a replacement of conventional Police 
speed enforcement that continues to take place in the village. 

There will be some training provided on equipment and Health and Safety, etc. 
which will take place at a convenient time and location. Please feel free to 
contact me on the details below if you would like more information about 
Chalgrave Community Speed Watch or wish to join this new group. 

So the main message here is that Community Speed Watch is about education 
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Everybody’s entitled to my Opinion…. 
I notice there is a report that G4, some security out�it -  with let’s be honest, 

not the best reputation, has recently been putting Asylum Seekers in 4 Star 

Hotels as there are not enough beds in local hostels! Well, let’s hope that the 

hotels come up to scratch, we would not want anybody claiming 

‘compensation’ for inadequate accommodation while their, no doubt dubious 

claim is investigated? Perhaps a small car to use, or free bus passes, perhaps 

a trip to Spain for a week or two?  

Is it me or are we just gullible idiots in this country?  

JP 

and NOT enforcement—we are not there to catch speeding vehicles, but to 

educate them that we care about our parish and villages and wish to ensure 

the safety of our residents. If our Speed Watch campaign shows that we have 

a major problem then the police are committed to providing the enforcement 

that Speed Watch cannot. 

At the moment we have four members of 

our Speed Watch – all parish councillors. 

Recently, I had conversations with two 

parishioners who wish to volunteer to help 

and participate – and this is critical to the 

success of the group. We need more 

volunteers who are willing to undergo the 

required training, which has been much 

simpli�ied and made more accessible by Beds Police, and who are willing to 

form part of a team of three to conduct a Speed Watch ‘activity’ on a regular 

basis. If we can gather together twelve people then we can do this once per 

week, every week, but each person only needs to turn out once a month – by 

the way we intend to cover both morning and afternoon rush-hours so it’s not 

all early mornings! If we can achieve this level of consistency then the passing 

motorists will inevitably come to associate our parish with Speed Watch and 

hopefully the average speed of the passing motorists will decrease 

accordingly. 

If you wish to volunteer or discuss how you can help please contact me on the 

details below. 

 Michael Wells 
 Tel: 01525 877098 
 Email: mikewells@clara.co.uk 



26 

 

Annual Chalgrave News Quiz 
On the evening of Saturday, 22nd March, the 

intelligentsia of Chalgrave and its environs once 

more gathered in the Memorial Hall to pit their 

wits in the Annual Chalgrave News Quiz. Eight 

teams with �itting names as diverse as “Limpy’s 

Eagles” (one of their members was on crutches) 

and “Skippy” (see page 39 for a clue) fought 

against each other in the seven round contest, 

pausing only in their ponderings to tuck into a �ish 

and chip supper, the �ish understood to have been 

especially bred to have the right balance of essential 

fatty acids to replenish the overworked neurons of 

the worthy 

competitors. 

Su Parker and 

Barbara Jackson 

had spent countless 

hours eruditely 

researching 

questions that 

would challenge the 

mighty intellects 

present that 

evening. And, as is customary, it fell to John 

Parker to serve as question master and as 

usual he painstakingly articulated and enunciated each question with 

immense precision, and was always ready to defend 

the correctness of the answers in front of him, even 

in the unlikely event that they should prove to be 

wrong. Paul Levy, using complex algorithms that 

would have baf�led Einstein, and working without 

the aid of calculator, abacus or �ingers, displayed 

remarkable mathematical aptitude in keeping tabs 

on the team scores, which in some cases had 

unbelievably entered treble �igures by the end of the 

evening. Meanwhile, Su and Barbara, since they 

knew all the answers, were con�ined to working 

tirelessly behind the bar replenishing the �luids lost 
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from the sweaty brows of the contenders as 

they struggled to solve the perplexing 

problems put before them. 

Long into the evening the 

battle raged, with the 

�iendishly dif�icult questions 

repeatedly testing the undeniable 

wisdom of the learned contestants. After 

the completion of the last round the 

teams were 

forced to wait 

nervously while 

Paul performed 

his complex 

calculations. A 

hush descended 

in the Hall as, at 

last, the 

undisputed 

champs were 

declared to be 

“After 8” with a 

2nd 

1st 
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magni�icent score of 118, narrowly beating 

“Wooden Tops” with their excellent score of 116. “After 8” therefore scooped 

the �irst prize of £100, generously donated by Wright Vehicle Solutions, the 

main sponsors of the quiz. Thanks also go to those who provided the raf�le 

prizes–Gary at Nisa in Toddington, Sue and John Keech, Barbara and Bill 

Jackson, and Fiona and Roger Parker. 

Readers must be wondering where the 

Editor’s team came in this clash of the 

cerebral giants. Regrettably this 

information has had to be withheld to 

protect the egos of those concerned! 
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Queen’s Head Beer Festival 
On 1st March a second, and successful, 

beer festival was run by the Friends of 

the Queen’s Head in aid of — you’ve 

guessed it — the Queen’s Head.  

Six different and very enjoyable real ales 

were on offer, �ive of them back by 

popular request from last year’s event. 

As well as the beers, there was also the 

potent Old Rosie cider, plus, of course, 

some delicious hot food from the kitchen. 

In the early part of the evening, musical 

entertainment was provided by a 

number of talented local folk musicians, co-ordinated by 

Richard Chatterley. 

One young man, 13 

year old Sam, 

made his début 

performance, and 

very good he was.  

Later in the evening, 

songs and music were 

provided by the ever 

popular Onyx. 
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A Vet’s Tale … An apology to Morag 
It was the aroma of silage that made me look at the 

man alongside me at the bar. Silage ‘lingers’ and I just 

knew he was a farmer. 

“Evening,” he ventured in a soft West coast accent. “Up here 

on holiday?” 

“Climbing on Ben Nevis for a few days,” I replied. 

“Willie the farmer,” he said, extending a hand. 

“Pete the vet,” I responded inadvertently. I rarely 

volunteer my profession to strangers as it usually ends up 

with me offering an opinion on their pet. 

Willie it transpired had been in Fort William on business and had popped into 

the bar to while away the time until the ferry came back across the water. The 

ferry ran every 20 minutes on a tight schedule from the jetty beside the 

conveniently placed hostelry. Willie’s teenage son was dispatched from the 

bar to check on the return of the ferry. He re-entered the bar declaring that 

the ferry had been and gone. 

Willie and I had another drink and chatted about farming on the West coast of 

Scotland. Fortuitously I was interested in the breeds of cattle which he kept 

on his farm. We were soon engrossed in the pros and cons of various breeds 

and their suitability for the exposed environment of the area. Another ferry 

came and went, another pint came and went, we were getting on very well.  

Willie checked the bar clock, 8.18pm, he bade me farewell and left the bar 

only to return a couple of minutes later. Missed another ferry. He didn’t seem 

at all upset. 

More drinks were procured and more farming chatter and banter followed. 

The bar phone rang (this was pre mobile phones) and the barman answered, 

“Aye, he is here.” “Willie, it’s Morag for you.” 

The bar hushed as Willie took the receiver. “Hello Sweetheart,” he spoke 

quietly. 

Morag (AKA Mrs Willie) was clearly upset by his non-arrival at home, his 

dinner was in the dog and just how much alcohol had he taken? The entire bar 

heard exactly what she said as she vented her spleen.

The barman mouthed to me that Morag was a ‘formidable’ woman. Well done 

for that, Hercule Poirot. 

here 



31 

 

Willie replied saying that he was, in fact, in a meeting with an eminent English 

Veterinary Surgeon, a Professor no less, discussing a breeding programme for 

the farm. 

Morag was somewhat sceptical as to the truth of this. Willie called her bluff, he 

offered for her to speak to me, thankfully she declined. Clearly feeling he had 

the advantage Willie asked me how much longer my ‘presentation’ would take. 

Sti�ling a guffaw I replied loudly, “At least another 40 minutes.” 

It was ‘high �ives’ all round the bar as the call was ended. Willie’s son/driver 

was sworn to secrecy and Willie enjoyed another hour and a half of rest and 

relaxation. 

After they had �inally left the bar and actually caught a ferry I glanced at my 

watch and noted the bar clock was 5 minutes slow. I pointed this out to Andy 

the barman. He winked and replied “Well would anyone want it any other 

way?” You cannot fault his logic! 

So, Morag, I apologise unreservedly for my part in this deception. 

Peter Harding 

Everybody’s entitled to my Opinion…. 
Distressed to read the other day that there are schools in Peterborough, and 

no doubt many other places, where there are 20 different languages spoken 

as a ‘�irst language’ ! 20! How are the teachers supposed to deal with that 

then? Would it be fair to say that many children, especially ones who would 

dare to have English as their �irst language, may well be left behind? What 

strain does this put on schools? Do the politicians give a monkeys? Would 

you send your child there? The answer to the last two questions is of course,  

NO! But what if that was the only school in the area? What would you do?  

There is only one answer at the moment, until I get to power and all children 

would have to have a good grasp of English before going to any school, you 

would have to sell an important organ, your car and anything else you can 

�ind and send them to a private school, sadly, in many areas now there is no 

option.   

In case anyone has not noticed, this country, mainly because of uncontrolled 

immigration and membership of the EU, is in a dreadful mess!  
JP 
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The Plough  
Forthcoming events. 

1)  Sunday June 29th we will be hosting a MG car rally at 

The Plough starting about 3.30pm. This is in memory 

of Tony Smith who was a great MG enthusiast. There 

will be a beer festival on this weekend and a 

barbecue on the Sunday. 

2)  Sunday July 13th we will be hosting a classic and 

prestige car event also starting around 3.30pm. This 

will be in the �ield next to The Plough car park with many thanks to Mr 

and Mrs Scanes who are letting us use their �ield. There will also be a 

beer festival held on this weekend and a hog roast on the Sunday. 

We look forward to seeing you at these meetings. 

Our take away menu is still operating and our menu includes �ish and chips, 

scampi, burgers, etc. Hopefully everyone should have received a menu but if 

not there are some available at The Plough. 

The quiz night is very popular and is held every other Sunday with the dates 

in June being 8th and 22nd and every other week thereafter. The quiz starts at 

8pm. 

The Thursday whist and tipple society is still popular and anyone who 

fancies a game of cards is welcome. Starting time is 9pm. The domino 

leagues have �inished with the Thursday side winning the K.O. Cup. The crib 

season has started with the A and B teams having contrasting starts so far. 

Anyone wishing to �ind out what is happening at  

The Plough can visit our website: www.theploughinn.com 

Birthday wishes 
 

Belated congratulations to Debbie Whitton who 
celebrated her 60th birthday with a party in The 
Plough on 18 April. Not that anyone would have 

guessed from her youthful appearance that she’d 
reached this milestone! 
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Queen’s Head 
Hello again, all you lovely parishioners and 

potential customers, Colin here. “Oh heck, I hear 

you say, here comes some more drivel from old 

Col” well you’re right. I keep saying roughly the 

same thing every time this smashing little 

magazine comes out and will probably continue to 

do so until they ask me to stop producing these small but 

beautifully crafted epistles to my multitude of avid readers. 

Well, The Queen’s Head continues to operate on much the same 

basis as it has always done with much of the sporting teams doing 

rather well in their respective �ields, I’m pleased to say. 

The folk/country music scene is still going strong and is well 

attended each session and there is always room for more 

musicians if you feel the need. I know you will be more than 

welcome to join in with the regulars.  

The darts and domino teams will also welcome ‘new blood’ as the 

holiday season is nearly upon us and they will need as many 

reserves as possible. 

Those kind folk who organise the annual street party have 

decided to make it every two years now as there is too much 

going on at that time of year, I suppose they are right as the 

Chalgrave Games is in the �irst week of July and all these events 

have to be arranged so as to coincide with school holidays but I’m 

sure we will have a BBQ or two in the garden over the summer. 

Any announcements will appear on the black chalk boards outside 

the Pub so keep an eye out for them. 

I hope to see you as some time over the summer, until then keep 

safe and have a restful holiday.  

All the best, Colin   
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Race Night 
Saturday, 10th May, saw many people willingly (in some cases very willingly) 

sacri�ice the customary joy of watching the Eurovision Song Contest in favour 

of backing losers at a Race Night in the Chalgrave Memorial Hall. All money 

lost, however, went in aid of a very good cause—the Chalgrave Sports Club. 

John Parker did an excellent job as Master of Ceremonies, enticing people to 

part with their hard-earned cash in exchange for … well losing it. To one side, a 

team of bookies, Tori and Nicola Wells, and Dave Britton, ef�iciently swapped 

punters’ money for scraps of paper which offered the vague promise, 

invariably un�illed, of wealth beyond the dreams of avarice. And then Mike 

Wells performed his technical wizardry in �lawlessly projecting each race onto 

an enormous screen so that everyone could see their horses lose in a larger 

than life format.  

Losing money is thirsty work so naturally there was a bar, ably run by Dave 

Worsley and Roger Burden, which included a delightful real ale from Tring 

Brewery. And as drinking alcohol stimulates the appetite, there was also an 

enjoyable �ish and chip supper rustled up by Nev Andrews. 

Of course, not everyone lost their money and there were some very happy 

punters who had studied the form and backed the right nags, including those 

who had purchased a 

winning horse and were 

rewarded not just with a 

bottle of bubbly each, but 

also with their very own 

equine—fortunately of the 

hobby horse variety. 

Barbara Jackson won a tie-

breaker in the competition, 

sponsored by Paul Whitton, 
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to �ind the link 

between the eight 

horses in Race 3. Not 

to be outdone, Bill 

Jackson led a 

successful bid in the 

auction in the last 

race and bagged the 

winning horse and the biggest price of the 

night. 

A great evening was had by all and thanks go 

to the sponsors of 

the eight races —

The Plough Inn, D 
& I Butchers 
(Dunstable), Paul 
Whitton, Chalgrave 
IT Solutions, Peter 
Harding, The Victoria 
(Dunstable), K & K Pet 
Foods, and Wright 
Vehicle Solutions—as 

well as to all those who 

helped 

out on 

the night. 
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**********PTA FUNDRAISER********** 

LADIES PAMPER EVENING 
FRIDAY 3rd October 7.30 – 10.00 PM 
St George’s Lower School, Toddington 

Come and join us at St George’s 
Lower School Ladies Pamper 
Evening.  Take the opportunity to 
treat yourself to a beauty treatment, 
enjoy a glass of wine with friends and 
a spot of retail therapy, browsing the 
many stalls from local suppliers. 

Ticket Cost: £5 
per person 
This includes entry, a 
welcome bag & glass of 
Fizz. 

 

Beauty Treatments are available from the 
therapists listed opposite. 
 
We recommend that you pre-book a treatment(s) 
to avoid disappointment on the evening. 
 

Treatments are payable on the evening direct to 
your therapist. 

SHOP & RELAX! 

Tickets available from St George’s School office 
and Punch Opticians 
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BEAUTY THERAPISTS & TREATMENTS 
All treatments will take 15 minutes and cost £5 (unless stated otherwise) 

 

 
 
 

 

Please complete the details below, you will receive your ticket and confirmation of treatments booked  
via your child’s book bag.  You are welcome to request more than one treatment and can use this form to 
book treatments for all the guests in your party. 

 

 
Beauty Treatment Request: 

 

 
 

Therapist Available Treatments Duration if over 
15 mins / Cost if 
over £5 

Suzanne Stewart-Clayton Shellac Gel Nails      FULLY BOOKED 30 minutes / £15 

Elizabeth Warfield Hot Stone Massage FULLY BOOKED 30 minutes / £10 

Karen Murphy Back/Neck/Shoulder Massage, Leg Massage   

Ronnie Russell Aromatherapy Hand Massage   

Anjana Peacock *Reflexology, Threading  1 SLOT LEFT AT 7.30PM *20 minutes / £10 

Christina Griffiths Deep Tissue Neck/Shoulder Massage or *Back Massage                      
FULLY BOOKED 

*30 minutes / £10 

Sandy Ryan Back/Neck/Shoulder Massage, Reiki, Indian Head 
Massage, Reflexology, Arm & Hand Massage 

2 SLOTS LEFT – 
7.30pm & 9.45pm 

Caron Brooks Mini Facials, Hand Treatments   

Caroline Kilpatrick *Nail Shape & Polish-Hands or Feet, Eyebrow Waxing *20 minutes / £10 

Marina Brackenridge *Nail Shape & Polish-Hands or Feet, Eyebrow Waxing   
3 SLOTS LEFT FROM 9.15pm ONWARDS 

*20 minutes / £10 

Gemma Briggs File & Polish, *Mini Manicure or **Pedicure *£7  **£10 

Melissa Callender Mini Facial, Hand Massage, *Body Fat Testing *Free 

Charlee Boak *Mini Scalp Massage, Lip or Eyebrow Threading,  
**File & Polish 

*£8  **£7 

Cheena Boak *File & Polish, Lip Waxing, Chin or Eyebrow Waxing *£8 

Number of Tickets required:   

Names of Guests: 

Name of child at TSG:  Class & Year Group: 

Contact Tel No:  Email: 

Name of Guest 
  

Beauty Therapist Treatment required Preferred hour slot 
(7.30-8pm /  

8-9pm / 9-10pm) 
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Here are a couple 

of photographs 

from the old hall 

concerts that 

were held just 

about every year 

from 1971 

through to 1998. 

They were started 

by Mrs Marion 

Boutwood and 

Colin Rose as a 

Senior Citizen's 

venture and took 

off from there with Roger Mence producing in the later years.  

This is one of the more professional acts organised by Sue Dokk-Olsen 

as the W.I. contribution. 

The ladies above [Valerie Grif�in, Lyn Green, Liz Wing, Sue Dokk-Olsen, 

Jenny McGarry, Marilyn Tilcock, and, Carol Higgs] were 

“commissioned” to perform at several other local functions that year. 

We think around 1980? 

The photo on the right was from the Circus Theme year. Not sure when 

that was. You will I'm sure 

recognise Roger Masters and 

long term residents will 

remember Brian Gridley 

who was the star of our 

shows in the old hall from 

1973. Sadly he died in 2004.  

Comments or more 

information to Ken Green, 

874107 or 

kenandlyn@tinyworld.co.uk. 

All Our Yesterdays – No. 16 
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Chalgrave Sports Club 
 

The race night held at The Memorial Hall on Saturday 10th 
May was a great success and makes our hopes of buying a new 
clubhouse that much higher. 

We would like to thank our race sponsors who were, in no 
order of preference, as follows:- 

Wright Vehicle Solutions, D & I Butchers, K & K Pet Foods, Chalgrave IT 
Solutions, The Plough, Paul Whitton (AKA The Grumpy Farmer), The Victoria 
Pub and Peter Harding. 

We also received three donations, one from Wright Vehicle Solutions and two 
who wish to remain anonymous. Thank you all from everyone involved at the 
Sports Club. 

Thanks must also go to those who helped out on the night especially Dave 
Worsley who worked manfully behind the bar, Mike Wells who worked out the 
winning odds, Nicola and Tori Wells and Dave Britton who sold the race tickets, 
and Nev Andrews who organised the food. 

It was a great evening enjoyed by all. It was especially pleasing to see a lot of local 
people involved in the evening. 

As previously stated we are now in a much better position to go ahead with a 
replacement clubhouse. Watch this space. 

www.chalgravesportsclub.co.uk  

Grumpy old man ...               
People who shop in Waitrose take their rubbish home with 
them, people who shop in McDonalds don’t! Why is this? 

JP 

Here’s a warning!  
Beware of skips! Some model of skip can ‘leap’ and end up 
damaging your car on the driveway! One way to prevent this is 
to make sure your hand brake is applied correctly, this 
phenomenon has been particularly common in the Wingfield area. BEWARE! 

JP 

G
P
t

s 
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Major road works in 
Wingfield last month 
would inevitably 
have caused chaos 
for motorists, with 
the likelihood of 
ensuing road rage, 
had the contractors 
not had the 
foresight to install 
traffic lights to 
manage the 
predictable Bank 
Holiday congestion. 

The Chalgrave News is again 
running a Garden Competition. Our 
team will be out and about 
inspecting and photographing the 
colourful flower displays in your 
beds, borders, baskets and window 
boxes, as well as your carefully 
manicured lawns and trimmed 
hedges.   

We look forward to viewing your efforts. The results will be 
announced in a future edition of the News. 

If you would like to submit your own photographs, please 
email them to: thechalgravenews@live.co.uk. 

Garden Competition 

Last year’s runner-up 
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Dane Road, Bond Avenue, Bletchley, 
Milton Keynes MK1 1JQ 

 
Don’t forget our special offers on servicing and  

repairs for local residents.   
Call John Parker on the number below. 

Collection and delivery available. * * 

MMOT Centre 

• OVER 80 VEHICLES IN 
STOCK AT ALL TIMES 
• FINANCE AVAILABLE 

• PART EXCHANGE 
WELCOME 


